NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

26 MAY 2005
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 12:55 p.m., Thursday, May 26, 2005
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 12:55 p.m., Thursday, May 26, 2005.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Brian Quintana, James Miyagishima, and Christine Hall.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach; Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations; Carolyn Vick, Student Services Coordinator; and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.
III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

President Baland introduced the newest member of the NMSBVI Board of Regents, Ms. Christine Hall, from Albuquerque.
Alicia McAninch – She welcomed Christine Hall.  She stated that it is a pleasure to have her serving on the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  She stated that she attended the NMSBVI Fashion Show on the main campus earlier this week.  She stated that this was Wanda Raney’s 29th fashion show for NMSBVI.  She stated that it was a wonderful event and that the students did an outstanding job.  Food Services prepared a wonderful meal for the event.  She stated that Mike Sanchez from the NMSBVI Maintenance Department designed and built a wonderful water fountain that is permanently installed in the Rose Garden/Gazebo area.  She stated that she hopes that everyone gets to see the fountain during the graduation reception on Friday.  She stated that she also had the pleasure of going to Albuquerque and attending the NMSBVI ECP graduation on May 24th.  She stated that she was happy to see our Director of Plant Operations, and his wife, in attendance.  She stated that the ECP had 16 graduates.  This was the ECPs 34th graduating class.  She stated that she feels it is important that the ECP be provided with a public address system for future events.  She congratulated Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs for being honored as one of the New Mexico Women of Merit, at a wonderful banquet recently in Albuquerque.  She stated that we are very fortunate to have Linda Lyle at NMSBVI.  She stated that the banquet was attended by Superintendent Jennings and other staff from the main campus as well as the ECP.  She congratulated the NMSBVI students and staff for their participation in the SCASB tournament in Baton Rouge, Louisiana recently.  She stated that it is a pleasure to be on campus and she knows that we will have a productive meeting.
Brian Quintana – He welcomed Christine Hall to the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  He stated that this will be his last meeting as a member of the Board of Regents.  He stated that he wanted to thank the staff at the main campus, ECP, and Outreach program for their hard work.  He thanked the other members of the Board of Regents for giving him the opportunity to serve with them on the Board.  He stated that it has been a great experience for someone so young and just recently out of school.  He stated that the insight that he has gained from serving on the Board, working with administration, and becoming familiar with the inner workings of the school will definitely be beneficial to him in his future endeavor as a classroom teacher.  He stated that he will be departing New Mexico and going to the San Francisco, California area where he will be teaching elementary school.  He stated that he will be working for a program called Teach for America, for at least two years.  Teach for America’s long term goal is to bridge the gap between the education the wealthy population receives, and the education received by lower income children.  He stated that he is looking forward to this new challenge.  He thanked everyone and wished everyone luck in future endeavors.  He stated that he will keep in touch to see how things are going at NMSBVI.  
David Baland – He welcomed Christine Hall to the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  He stated that he wants to thank Brian Quintana for his service to the school.  He stated that he is sure that staff at NMSBVI are very proud that one of the school’s graduates served on the Board of Regents.  He stated that he is also sure that staff would be very proud to learn that Brian Quintana is going to use what he has learned at NMSBVI, both as a student, and a Regent, as a teacher in a big city public school setting.  He stated that he has enjoyed working with Brian Quintana during his tenure on the Board of Regents, and wished him the best of luck in his future endeavor.  
Christine Hall -  She stated that she is very happy to be at this meeting as a member of the Board of Regents.  She stated that she knows that this will be a great learning experience.  She stated that she is determined to learn as much as possible about NMSBVI and the programs and services that we provide.  She asked Alicia McAninch what level the ECP is graduating at.  Alicia McAninch stated that the ECP graduated kindergartners and 4-year olds.  Christine Hall stated that she used to teach Braille to the ECP staff, so she is familiar with Linda Lyle and some of her staff.  She stated that she will be asking a great deal of questions during future meetings to help her learn about the school.  She stated that she is happy for Brian Quintana but is sorry that he is leaving the Board of Regents.  She wished Brian Quintana the best of luck in his new endeavor, and stated that she knows that he will do well.  President Baland encouraged Christine Hall to stop him, or other Regents, at anytime during these meetings if she has questions about any topic.  Christine Hall stated that she will have a great deal of questions regarding acronyms, but will ask when they come up in the meetings.  

James Miyagishima – He welcomed Christine Hall to the Board of Regents, and bid farewell to Brian Quintana upon his departure, and wished him well during his new adventure.  He stated that he is happy to be in attendance.
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no changes to the presented agenda.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of April 22, 2005.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 22, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of May 2, 2005.



President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  

Christine Hall indicated that the second page of the presented minutes contains an incorrect adjournment time and date.  The time and date should read 2:40 p.m., Monday, May 2, 2005.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of May 2, 2005 as amended.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Minutes, Special Meeting of May 10, 2005.



President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.
Christine Hall indicated that the draft of these minutes contained incorrect information in the Executive Session motions.  It indicated that Katherine Ingold was present and voted on the motions.  Katherine Ingold was not present.  She stated that she, Christine Hall, was present and voted during Executive Session, which is not indicated in the draft minutes.  John Williams stated that that error was corrected shortly after the draft minutes were distributed.  The minutes presented to the Board during this meeting reflect the corrected motions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of May 10, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings introduced Wanda Raney and recognized her as NMSBVI 2004-2005 Teacher of the Year.  Wanda Raney was accompanied by Joni Martinez who is a member of this years graduating class, and Danielle Baldwin who will be a junior during the 2005-2006 school year.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that it is important to recognize deserving staff for their dedication and hard work before they are retiring or leaving NMSBVI.  Wanda Raney has been with NMSBVI for over 29 years and has contributed a great deal to our programs, and to the lives of our students.  The activities that she has developed over the years have become a major part of NMSBVI life, for the students as well as the staff.  She works with a very diverse group of kids, which has transitioned to a large number of multiply impaired students over the past few years.  Wanda has not changed the content of her class to meet these new challenges, but has been successful in modifying her teaching methods so that all students benefit from her knowledge, regardless of the student’s impairment.  Superintendent Jennings stated, to Wanda Raney, that she truly appreciates her, and feels that she is an amazing person, and an incredible teacher.  She presented a desk set to Wanda Raney which was engraved, and reads “Wanda Raney, 2004-2005 School Year, Outstanding Teacher Award, Always in Pursuit of Excellence”.  The Board of Regents congratulated Wanda Raney and thanked her for her dedicated service to our students.  Wanda Raney thanked the Board of Regents and Superintendent Jennings.  She stated that this recognition is fantastic, and she greatly appreciates the Board of Regents, Superintendent, and NMSBVI Administration.  She stated that she loves the kids, they are her number one priority, and feels that if the day ever comes where the kids are not her number one priority, she will retire from teaching at NMSBVI.  
Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her presented report, she would like to wish Brian Quintana the very best in his new endeavor as an educator in California.  She welcomed Christine Hall to the NMSBVI Board of Regents, and stated that she appreciated her willingness to participate in the May 2nd Special Meeting on such short notice.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – April 2005  

Veronica Hernandez stated that in addition to the presented report she would like to inform the Board that there is an additional resignation.  Cheryl Petree, NMSBVI Main Campus Instructor, has submitted her resignation which will be effective May 27, 2005.  Veronica Gallegos read the letters of resignation submitted by Sandra Montoya, and Cheryl Petree.  She pointed out that the presented report reflects that Mike Sanchez and Butch Haggerton have also submitted resignations.  Mike Sanchez will retire effective August 12, 2005, and Butch Haggerton will retire effective December 31, 2005.  Veronica Gallegos read the letters submitted by Mike Sanchez and Butch Haggerton.  Alicia McAninch stated that she is very saddened to hear of the resignations of Sandra Montoya and Cheryl Petree.  She stated that she has known these two staff for a long time and their contributions to NMSBVI will be missed.  She stated that Mike Sanchez has always been one that could be relied on to help with anything and everything on the campus.  He has made a huge impact at NMSBVI and will be missed by everyone.  It will not be difficult to be reminded of him whenever we walk around the campus and see all of the things that he has designed and built for our students.  Mike Sanchez was not just an auto mechanic for our school, but a genus who could make anything that we needed.  Butch Haggerton is another one who will never be forgotten at NMSBVI.  His impact has been great, and he could always we relied on when help was needed with special occasions or events.  She stated that we are loosing some truly amazing and dedicated people.  She stated that she would like to thank them for their service to our students.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no other questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – March 2005.
Retha Coburn stated that the March 2005 Investment Report reflects a market value, at the State Investment Council, of $11,388,357.88.  This is a decline in market value from February 2005 of approximately $190,000.00.  The NM State Treasurer’s Office, Local Government Investment Pool has $6,857.37.  She stated that this amount is low because we have not pulled anything from our investments with the State Investment Council since February 2004.  Our investments remain within range, however, the allocations have moved away from our target ranges.  She stated that she would like to point out that our rebalancing, that was approved a couple of Board meetings ago, should be reflected in the April report that we are expecting from the State Investment Council.  The State Investment Council has experienced another turn over in staff, which makes it difficult to determine when they will get their reports back on track.  
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – April 2005.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for April 2005.  She reviewed the significant revisions reflected in this report.  She stated that as of April 30, 2005 we had 83% of our fiscal year spent.  Overall, the total unrestricted budget is at 78.53%.  This indicates that we are currently operating under the approved budget.  She stated that two department are slightly over budget.  The ECP was 83.76%, and Diagnostics was 86.21%.  She stated that this is not an area of concern because the school year ends on May 27th, and the fiscal year does not end until June 30th.  ECP and Diagnostics expenditures will make a dramatic decline after the end of the school year.  Retha Coburn pointed out that this is the first report that reflects the CHE – Capital Outlay – 2005 GO Bond restricted revenue.  The current budget balance reflected is $240,000.00.  President Baland asked if that will be a one-time entry, or will it be reflected from now on.  Retha Coburn stated that it will continue to be reflected in our reports, and will be carried over if not expended.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.    
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report - April 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet, February 2005.

Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for February 2005.  She stated that the balance sheet submissions have been late due to delays in receiving the needed data from the State Investment Council.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session.
1:20 p.m. to 3:46 p.m., May 26, 2005
UPON A MOTION by Brian Quintana, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 1:20 p.m., Thursday, May 26, 2005, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Hernandez.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.   
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 3:46 p.m.,  Thursday, May 26, 2005 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the 12-month certified/non-certified employee contract renewals as presented to the Board.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to renew Superintendent Jennings’s employment contract for the period 2005 – 2008, with a 3% salary increase, which will put her annual salary at $93,506.00.  (carried unanimously)
IX. Major Focus – Meet the Grads.
Superintendent Jennings and Carolyn Vick introduced the NMSBVI Class off 2005, Ms. Joni Marie Martinez and Mr. Jose Jesus Ruiz (JJ).  Joni is headed for New Mexico State University following graduation.  JJ has been with NMSBVI since the age of 7.  Both students are looking forward to graduating from NMSBVI and beginning their new lives.  The Board of Regents congratulated both graduates and wished them well in their futures.
X. Policies & Procedures.

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement Policies & Procedures.
Retha Coburn stated that this revision has been presented primarily due to changes in the purchasing limits within the state procurement code.  The small purchase limit has increased from $1500.00 to $5,000.00.  This increase required the removal of the paragraph that addresses small purchases over $1500.00.  State procurement levels have also increased for purchases over $5,000.00.  In the past the Superintendent could approve purchases up to $10,000.00 for nonprofessional services, construction, or items of tangible personal property.  Under the new codes, the Superintendent can approve purchases up to $20,000.00 for nonprofessional services, construction, or items of tangible personal property, and up to $30,000.00 for professional services.  She stated that paragraph 5 has been revised to remove the sole source verbiage because sole source procurement is addressed under Section G of the policy.  Under Section H. Emergency Procurement, we have added a clause to make it more specific as to what our responsibility is in the case of an emergency procurement.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding this proposed revision.  He stated that he understand that these changes are required by the State of New Mexico.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 330, Procurement Policies & Procedures, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Recreation Building Fire Suppression System Bid Award.
Justin Burks presented a recommendation to award the recreation building fire suppression system project to White Sands Construction Incorporated for the amount of $219,400.00.  This amount includes Gross Receipts Tax.  On Wednesday, May 18, 2005, one (1) sealed bid was received in response to the Invitation to Bid prepared by Studio D Architects.  This bid was submitted by White Sands Construction Incorporated.  Mr. Ron Nims, Principal Architect of Studio D Architects, visited with White Sands Construction, and after discussing the project at length with them, he feels they have submitted a competitive bid.  Mr. Nims has also visited with his consulting engineers and, when all parts of the project were analyzed, the bid is in line with the proposed work.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to award the recreation building fire suppression system project to White Sands Construction Incorporated for the amount of $219,400.00.  (carried unanimously)

B. Dairy Products Bid Award.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Dairy Products contact for school year 2005-2006 to Price’s Creameries of El Paso, Texas in the amount of $468.90 per month for a contract total of $5,626.80.  On April 29, 2005, solicitations for Invitation to Bid on Dairy Products were mailed out to nine (9) prospective vendors.  The Invitation to Bid was also advertised in three newspapers.  The close for receipt of bids was Tuesday, May 17, 2005 at 3:00 p.m.  On closing, two (2) bids were received.  After review of the bids it was determined the Price’s Creameries of El Paso, Texas submitted the lowest bid, while meeting the specifications contained in the Invitation to Bid.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to award the Dairy Products contact for school year 2005-2006 to Price’s Creameries of El Paso, Texas in the amount of $468.90 per month for a contract total of $5,626.80.  (carried unanimously)

C. Ceramic Tile Floor Covering in Food Services Area Bid Award.
Justin Burks presented a recommendation that the project for the ceramic tile floor covering in the Food Services area be awarded to Showcase Carpets in the amount of $25,715.78.  The bid amount includes Gross Receipts Tax.  If for any reason the low bidder cannot perform any and/or all requirements as outlined in the bid specification, it is recommended that the project be awarded to the second lowest bidder, Southwest Carpets in the amount of $30,658.11.  On May 8, 2005, solicitations for Invitation to Bid on the floor preparation, furnishing, and installation of ceramic tile floor covering of approximately 4,500 square feet in Food Services area including the serving line hallway, service entry hallway, freezer room, and dining area were mailed out to fourteen (14) prospective vendors.  The Invitation to Bid was also advertised in three (3) newspapers.  The close for receipt of bids was Friday, May 20, 2005 at 2:00 p.m.  On closing, four (4) bids were received in response to the solicitation.  Due to the possibility of asbestos containing materials (ACM) in some areas, the proposed project was solicited as two bid lots with the work on the two bids to be performed as one contract based on the lowest bid amount of the total of the two bid lots.  Upon review of the received bids, it was determined that Showcase Carpets submitted the lowest bid while meeting all specifications contained in the Invitation to Bid.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award the ceramic tile floor covering in the Food Services area project to Showcase Carpets in the amount of $25,715.78.  If for any reason Showcase Carpets cannot perform any and/or all requirements as outlined in the bid specification, the project will be awarded to the second lowest bidder, Southwest Carpets in the amount of $30,658.11. (carried unanimously)

D. Audit Contract Proposal Award.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the 2004-2005 Financial and Compliance Audit to Kriegel & Company, Ltd of Las Cruces, NM at a cost of $15,890.00 per year for 270 audit hours per year.  This recommendation is based on the evaluation criteria set by the Office of the State Auditor and the points awarded to each firm following a thorough evaluation.  On May 2, 2005, twenty-one (21) Requests for Proposals packets for the Financial and Compliance Audit for Fiscal Year 2004-2005 were mailed out to Independent Accounting firms approved by the State Auditor.  The RFP was also advertised in the local newspaper.  The close for receipt of proposals was Tuesday, May 17, 2005 at 3:00 p.m.  On closing, two (2) proposals were received in response to the RFP solicitation.  An internal evaluation of the submitted proposals was conducted on Tuesday and Wednesday, May 17-18, 2005 by a committee composed of Retha Coburn, Veronica Hernandez, John Williams, and Margie Macias.  Upon completion of the evaluation Kriegel & Company was awarded higher points because of the experience the firm has with higher education governmental auditing.  As required by the Office of the State Auditor, Kriegel & Company also provided a technical plan and realistic estimate of time to complete major segments of the audit.  The other submitting firm did not disclose a specific start date or a plan.  Kriegel & Company, a highly respected and professional accounting firm in Las Cruces, has conducted the audits at NMSBVI for the past four years.  Their knowledge of the school’s current Blackbaud accounting software will be beneficial in conducting a smoother audit this year.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to award the 2004-2005 Financial and Compliance Audit to Kriegel & Company, Ltd of Las Cruces, NM at a cost of $15,890.00 per year for 270 audit hours per year.  (carried unanimously)
E. Behavioral Specialist Contract Renewal.
Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to extend the Professional Services Contract with Mr. Rondell Turner for a contract period of August 1, 2005 through May 26, 2006 at a contract amount of $33,490.81.  The current Professional Services Contract expires on May 27, 2005.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, this contract may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of professional services.  The current contract resulted from a Request for Proposal solicitation in October 2003.  Approval is requested to extend the current contract into its third year of professional services to NMSBVI.  

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to extend the Behavioral Specialist Professional Services Contract with Mr. Rondell Turner for a contract period of August 1, 2005 through May 26, 2006 at a contract amount of $33,490.81.  (carried unanimously)
F. ECP Physical Therapist & Speech Therapist Contract Renewal.

Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to extend the Physical Therapist, and Speech Language Therapist Professional Services Contracts for the Early Childhood Program for the contract period August 8, 2005 through May 19, 2006 in the amounts of $33,572.16 each.  The current contracts for the Physical Therapist and Speech Language Therapist with Educational Assessment Systems, Inc. (EASi) of Albuquerque, New Mexico will expire on May 16, 2005.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, these contracts may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of professional services.  The current contracts resulted from a Request for Proposals solicitation conducted in June 2004.  Approval is requested to extend the current contracts into a second year of professional services to NMSBVI.  EASi has acknowledged an interest in continuing their partnership with NMSBVI and providing the same services for the new school year.  EASi has increased their prices this year by 4% based on the legislative increase in the public school funding formula.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to extend the EASi Physical Therapist, and Speech Language Therapist Professional Services Contracts for the Early Childhood Program for the contract period August 8, 2005 through May 19, 2006 in the amounts of $33,572.16 each, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. Capital Funding Request – ECP.

Justin Burks presented the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the NMSBVI Early Childhood Program Relocation.  This document is requesting the Commission on Higher Education’s consideration for a State appropriation for FY06 for the purpose of purchasing land and construction of a building to house the NMSBVI Early Childhood Programs.  This facility will provide adequate space to house the Early Childhood Programs presently located at 230 Truman NE, Albuquerque, New Mexico.  Total funding requested is $4,410,794.00.  

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the NMSBVI Early Childhood Program Relocation, in the amount of $4,410,794.00.  (carried unanimously)
H. Capital Funding Request – Main Campus.

Justin Burks presented the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the NMSBVI Facilities Master Plan – Phase 2.  This document is requesting the Commission on Higher Education’s consideration for a State appropriation for FY06 for the purpose of renovations of the Watkins Education Center (classrooms and library), Jack Hall Building (Diagnostics, Related Services, classrooms, and Food Services), and the Practical Arts Building (classrooms), to include ADA compliance issues, safety requirements and renovation to enhance the environment for the health and well-being of students and staff.  Total funding requested is $2,070,440.00.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the NMSBVI Facilities Master Plan – Phase 2, in the amount of $2,070,440.00.  (carried unanimously)

I. Facilities Master Plan.

Justin Burks presented the revised Facilities Master Plan.  He stated that this revision reflects the removal of the Recreation Center renovations from Phase 2 of the previously approved master plan.  The work that was needed to the Recreation Center is currently being taken care of, and will not need to be funded under Phase 2.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the revised Facilities Master Plan as presented.  (carried unanimously)
J. Purchase of Commercial Utility Cart.

Justin Burks presented a request for approval of purchase of one (1) Toro Workman Utility Cart at a purchase price of $14,811.46.  The Plant Operations Department has expressed the need for an additional workman utility cart that will benefit both the maintenance and grounds departments in accomplishing tasks more timely and productively.  The Toro distributor for the southwestern United States region is Simpson Norton Corporation out of Goodyear, Arizona.  Simpson Norton Corporation has agreed, in writing, to extend the General Services Administration (GSA) contract pricing, warranties, terms and privileges to NMSBVI on this purchase.  Simpson Norton is the sole Authorized Toro Equipment distributor, including parts and service, for the States of Arizona and New Mexico.  Based on the review conducted by the Plant Operations Department, Simpson Norton being the sole source provider of the desired product, and receiving written acknowledgement of the GSA contract pricing and conditions, the procurement office recommends approval to purchase the Toro Workman Utility Cart at a purchase price of $14,811.86.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the purchase of one Toro Workman Utility Cart at a purchase price of $14,811.86 from Simpson Norton Corporation, Goodyear, Arizona.  (carried unanimously)
K. On Site Child Care Proposal.

Jaretta Burk, NMSBVI Certified Occupational Therapist (COTA) presented a preliminary proposal to establish a child care center on the NMSBVI main campus.   This child care center would provide services to employee’s children and grandchildren between the ages 3 months to 12 years.  Grandchildren have been included as many parents have custody of their grandchildren. The proposed hours of the child care center would be 5:30 a.m. to 6:00 p.m., Monday through Friday.  Proposed fees for services would be $74.00 per week and would include lunch for the child.  These fees can be modified if we determine that a higher fee is needed to offset costs.  Parents will be responsible for bringing breakfast, and parents would provide snacks to all the children on a rotating basis.  A location for the center has not been identified at this time.  The location would need to have bathrooms attached for potty training purposes.  Possible locations for the center would be empty dorm rooms since bathrooms are attached, or the recreation center basement spaces, as they also contain attached bathrooms.  The child care center would be required to meet and operate under all State of New Mexico statutes for such services.  Staffing for the center would be 1 Director of Programs, and 4 staff to work with the children.  Staffing costs would be paid by the parents participating in the program.  The staffing costs are incorporated into the $74.00 weekly fee.  Jaretta Burk reviewed the placement slots, requirements of staff who would work the child care center, cost to parents, and equipment needs.  The cost to NMSBVI would be minimal and would include utilities, toiletries, and some cleaning supplies.  The benefits to the parents would be:  employees would be more willing to invest longer work times; they can check on their children during the work day; they will know that their children are in a safe environment; they will pay less in fees than at private run day care facilities; they will have less “call in” days where they loose work; and studies have shown that work quality and general employee performance increases with on-site child care.  The benefits to NMSBVI would be: an inclusion setting for our students; increased socialization; increased awareness throughout the community; 2 campus work site placements for our students; an on-site place for family & consumer science class; a decrease in staff turn over; and an increase in the overall pool of possible employees from local businesses.  Jaretta Burk stated that the presentation that was made to the Board at this meeting is very preliminary and was designed to determine if the Board would be willing to consider establishing a child care center.  If the Board approves of the concept, more development will be done and a complete proposal can be brought to the Board for consideration.
Brian Quintana asked how many children the child care center could serve.  Jaretta Burk stated that it would initially be set up to serve 18 children.  Brian Quintana asked if the child care center would maintain a waiting list once the maximum capacity is reached.  Jaretta Burk stated that it would maintain a waiting list.  She stated that if the interest is great enough we could look at hiring another staff so that we could increase the total number served.  President Baland asked Superintendent Jennings if she has spoken with legal counsel regarding this issue.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has not contacted legal counsel or NM Risk Management on this issue as it is in the preliminary stages and she wanted to see if the Board would support the concept first.  She stated that they do have a number of issues that will need to be addressed with legal counsel, and if the Board authorizes us to move forward with this plan, she will address those issues before another proposal is brought back to the Board.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that the development of a child care center on the main campus is an excellent idea.  She felt that the child development center that we had before was an excellent program and a benefit to the children it served, the staff, and the school.  She stated that if we decide to go with this program we need to make sure that we make it clear to the public what NMSBVI is providing and what the clients are providing.  She stated that the problem with the child development center was that there was a misunderstanding within the Board and outside of the campus as to what the school was providing, and what was expected of the clients utilizing the facility.  A strong public campaign will be vital so that we do not have the same misunderstandings.  Alicia McAninch stated that she will personally lend her support to child care center as long as public awareness is a major focus.  President Baland asked if the child care center would be affiliated with the school, or will it be a private entity.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we can either run it as a small business, or we can add it to our programs.  Retha Coburn stated that there are things that will come into play, such as gross receipts tax, and other things that will be the school’s responsibility, if it is one of our programs.  These costs would need to be born by the persons using the facility.  She stated that there are benefits to both sides.  If the child care center was set up as their own small business then the insurance responsibilities would become theirs, they would not fall under our NM Risk Management umbrella, unless we were negligent in maintaining our facilities.  President Baland stated that it will be a tough decision as to whether we take it as one of our programs, or make it an independent small business.  He asked about general liability.  What are we opening ourselves up to?  How can we protect ourselves?  These are questions that need to be presented to legal counsel.  President Baland stated that he agrees with Alicia McAninch on the subject of public awareness.  We do not want the public thinking that we are running a child care business for profit, because the public will believe that the State of New Mexico is paying for our employee’s child care.  The public also must be aware that the funding for the child care center is being generated by the child care center, and that NMSBVI is not taking money from our programs and diverting it to the child care center for the benefit of our employees.  President Baland asked what happens if our student population increases and we need the space that is being occupied by the child care center.  These are things that need to be closely looked at.  President Baland asked if anyone involved in this planning process is experienced in running a child care center.  Jaretta Burk stated that she does not have experience running a child care center.  President Baland stated that he understood the fee breakdown as explained by Jaretta Burk, but he does not feel that she has figured in enough of a “cushion” to take care of unexpected expenses, which will occur.  Fees need to be structured so that the child care center is saving a little money to take care of these unexpected expenses.  NMSBVI cannot be expected to take care of those types of financial expenditures.  President Baland recommended that the local child care centers be contacted to determine how they established their fees.  President Baland stated that he does not have an answer at this time as to whether he would support this concept, because there are too many unanswered questions.  He stated he needs more information about the costs involved in setting up the child care center, cost of operating the child care center, possible unexpected expenses and how they will be paid for, licensing requirements and how they will be met, and staff requirements and how they will be met.  It would be beneficial to see a proposed budget.  President Baland stated that he agrees that a child care center at NMSBVI would be beneficial for everyone, but more information must be presented before the Board can endorse the concept.  President Baland asked who would be taking care of the administrative matters for the child care center. Jaretta Burk stated that discussions have been held regarding that question.  It was felt that billing could be taken care of by our Business & Finance office, and our Related Service Manager could provide general oversight of the program.  President Baland asked how we could account for the time that our staff is spending on running the child care center.  That would not make the child care center completely self supporting.  Would NMSBVI bill the child care center for the time that NMSBVI staff are working on child care center work?  These are the type of areas that must be looked at closely and answers developed.  
Superintendent Jennings stated that the NMSBVI main campus used to have a child care center on campus.  However, the child care center was not able to financially support itself and was therefore closed.  She stated that she met earlier with Jaretta Burk on this issue and was impressed with the preliminary work that she has done.  Jaretta Burks has worked with the Business & Finance office on this proposal, with the understanding that it would receive the support of the Superintendent’s Office only if it was able to financially support itself, and meet all state requirements.  Superintendent Jennings stated that with the permission of the Board, we will move forward with this concept and bring to the Board a concise plan that will address all of the concerns expressed.  We will contact legal counsel and NM Risk Management to determine what must be done for the protection of NMSBVI.  A complete proposal will be presented to the Board at a future meeting.  The Board agreed with the concept of developing a concise plan and presenting it during a future meeting.  The Board thanked Jaretta Burk for her work on this project.

L. Revision to NMSBVI Certified Salary Schedule 2005-2006.
Superintendent Jennings presented a proposed revision to the Certified Salary Schedule.  She stated that a problem with the existing Certified Salary Schedule is that when we bring on a certified teacher or related services staff they are given credit for years of experience that they bring with them.  Once they are hired by NMSBVI they do not move up on our current schedule based on experience that they gain while working for NMSBVI.  So if they are hired with 5 years of experience, they never get credit for more than 5 years of experience, no matter how long they are employed by NMSBVI.  This, at times, results in a new certified teacher or related services staff getting hired on at a higher salary level, than a certified teacher or related services staff that has been with the school for a number of years, due to the new staff’s prior years of experience.  This makes it difficult to retain experienced staff at NMSBVI.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Veronica Hernandez has worked with her to develop a Certified Salary Schedule that makes our salary schedule more equitable for staff who gain experience while working at NMSBVI.  The proposed salary schedule will also allow NMSBVI to attract and retain the services of more experienced staff from other institutions, because we will present an equitable salary schedule.  Superintendent Jennings also pointed out that the proposed Certified Salary Schedule has been revised to reflect the State of New Mexico mandates for Level 1, 2, and 3 licensure.  She reviewed the State’s mandates for 2005-2006, 2006-2007 and 2007-2008 School Years, and the revisions to the schedule that will allow us to meet these mandates.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to the NMSBVI Certified Salary Schedule, 2005-2006 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

M. Election of Board Officer.

John Williams explained that because of the departure of Katherine Ingold from the Board of Regents, due to expiration of term, the Board needs to elect a new Vice President, as she held this position.  However, the Board of Regents normally elects a full slate of officers in May of each calendar year.  Instead of just electing a Vice President, nominations need to be made for all officer positions.  While not stated in policy, it has been the desire of the Board that no officer hold a position for more than two consecutive terms.  President Baland expressed concern about electing a new slate of officers at this time due to the pending departure of Brian Quintana from the Board, the new appointment of Christine Hall, and the pending new appointment of a replacement for Brian Quintana.  He stated that, if it is the desire of the Board, he is willing to serve as the Board President for an additional partial term.  This will allow time for the Board of Regents to gain stability in its membership.  He stated, that if agreeable, the Board Secretary, Alicia McAninch could also continue for a partial term.  After discussion, it was the decision of the Board, that David Baland continue as Board President, and Alicia McAninch continue as Secretary until such time that all positions on the Board of Regents are filled by the Governor, and stability is once again achieved.  Christine Hall nominated James Miyagishima for the position of Vice President, President Baland seconded the nomination.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to retain David Baland as the Board President, and Alicia McAninch as the Board Secretary until a full Board of Regents is established, and stability has been attained (approximately 6 months or less).  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to elect James Miyagishima as the Board Vice President, to serve until a full Board of Regents is established, and stability has been attained (approximately 6 months, or less).  (carried unanimously)
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.

B.
Vehicle Mileage Report.



There were no questions or comments.
C.
Quarterly Reports.
There were no questions or comments. 
D.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
E.
Project Tasking.
There were no questions or comments.

F.
Supplementary Packet.
1. Student Trust Checklist – April 2005.

There were no questions or comments.



2.     General Fund Checklist – April 2005



        There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 5:05 p.m., Thursday, May 26, 2005
(Approved 7/22/05)



(Approved 7/22/05)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary


NMSBVI Board of Regents


NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting May 26, 2005   

 Page 15 of 15

